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Dr K Dermody

Secretary to the

Parliamentary Joint Committee on

Corporations and Financial Service

Room SG.64

Parliament House

CANBERRA  ACT  2600

Dear Dr Dermody

Inquiry into the level of banking and financial services in rural, regional and remote areas of Australia

The Macedon Ranges Shire Council is a rural Shire abutting the northern fringe of metropolitan Melbourne. The Shire covers 1750 sq kilometres, has a population of 36,000 with 9 townships servicing the population. Most parts of the Shire are within 30 - 60 minutes driving time of Melbourne's CBD. A high proportion of our working population commute to Melbourne and the airport for employment opportunities.

In the past few years we have seen 8 branch closures in the Shire, with the latest occurring last month in Romsey. The Commonwealth Bank of Australia closed their doors in July and this was done despite intensive lobbying by local people, businesses and the Shire. It is interesting to note that Romsey's population has been growing steadily for a number of years, and over the last census period the population grew 26% to approximately 3000 persons.

The bank's justification for the closure of their branch in a rapidly growing community was that there was inadequate business to support the branch. Council and the community alike view the closure purely as a cost cutting exercise by the big banks, to increase profits and return on capital. 

Bank branch closures have had a major impact on rural and regional  towns and their people. The Shire made a submission to the recent Victorian Parliament's 'Inquiry into the Impact of Structural Changes in the Victorian Economy'. 

The inquiry had 60 other written submissions and 110 personal presentations. In our submission we demonstrated the sense of loss in the community, the inconvenience factor, especially in light of the poor local transport situation, as well as the negative impact on a community’s self esteem. The Victorian Parliament’s Committee on Economic Development found that:

“The Committee finds that the closure of bank branches in regional centres and some metropolitan areas has had an adverse effect on these communities, including:

· reduced sales turnover in small shopping centres;

· reduced efficiencies for small business owners;

· increased time and inconvenience for individuals and business in conducting banking transactions.”
[Finding 2.16 (page 48)]

The major banks argue that they replace face to face banking with other forms of banking which are more flexible to an individual's needs. This is done through telephone banking, ATM's, EFTPOS and Internet banking. For a number of people this may be true however the Economic Development Committee challenged this generalist statement.

“The Committee finds that many rural residents, senior citizens, people with language or literacy difficulties and people with a disability are disadvantaged when accessing electronic banking facilities.”       [Finding 2.19 (page 53)]

In rural areas there are not many options available to replace the bank branch structure. In many instances, such as in our Shire, the telecommunications infrastructure is of poor quality and often expensive and slow to access. If the Macedon Ranges Shire Council was to attempt to establish a community bank, through its library networks, this would simply achieve a cost shift from the bank to the Shire ratepayers. Further, through this course of action there would be considerable pressure on finite Shire resources and a shift in the Shire's strategic direction.

The Shire has worked in partnership with a community bank on two occasions following branch closures in two of our towns. In the first instance we have been able to assist the community with a replacement financial service and in the second we are still trying to help to raise the start up capital.   

It is clear that without Federal Government intervention that the major banks will continue to reduce branch numbers, thereby undermining smaller commercial centres. This will add further pressures to smaller centres to be able to compete with large shopping centres, which in turn make smaller towns less attractive for population growth. People want to have the full choice of services in their local community.

The Federal Government controls the issuing of banking licences and it is in this area that community service obligations standards must be clearly established, so that rural and regional centres are not eroded. An example of this is with the continual review of Telstra rural services. Full privatization will not occur until the rural areas are appropriately serviced. The same standard should apply to financial services.

Please feel free to contact me on 03.54220301 if you would like to discuss any of these issues in more detail or you require further information to assist your inquiry.

Yours sincerely

Lydia Wilson

Chief Executive Officer
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